MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 25, 2009

The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, M-Steubenville    

Mayor Harry Thomas, M-Richmond        

     Township






Lou Vandeborne, M-Cross Creek Township

Terry Bell, Vice-President, M-Salem


Rich Gatchel, A-Dillonvale    

   Township                          



Mayor John Geddis, M-Toronto       

Jeffrey Bonecutter, M-Wayne Township


Mark Heskett, A-Dillonvale 

Rich Brownlee, M-Bloomingdale        


Robert Nottingham, A-Cross Creek Township

Bill Cermak, M-Smithfield Township 


Phil Piciacchia, A-Yorkville

Mark Clark, M-Island Creek Township 


Barbara Stacey, A-Empire         

Teresa DiCarlantonio, M-Steubenville


Dan Stone, A-Springfield Township

Donald Elder, M-Knox Township   


Jim Stone, A-Bergholz

Joe Ellis, M-Wells Township            

                             

Mayor Pat Freeland, M-Smithfield     


GUEST              

Gene Furbee, M-Saline Township         


Lou Gentile, Governors Office of Appalachia   

Commissioner Thomas Graham, M-Jefferson

   County

John Hartline, M-Jefferson County            

STAFF

Mayor Ray Jeskey, M-Adena        


Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director

Joe Kmatz, M-Springfield Township  


Robert Smith, Planner

Chuck Kokiko, M-Mt. Pleasant Township

Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant

Frank Litva, M-Warrant Township    

David McGee, M-Irondale  

Matt Parise, M-Wintersville

Steve Pesta, M-Ross Township

Matthew Rose, M-Brush Creek Township

Carl Sgalla, M-Tiltonsville

OPENING OF MEETING:
Vice-President Bell opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence after which the membership recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

ROLL CALL:
Vice-President Bell called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 17, 2008 MEETING








Mr. Parise made a motion to accept the minutes of the December 17, 2008 meeting; seconded by Mayor Jeskey; motion passed unanimously.
COMMUNICATIONS – There were no Communications at this time.

COMMITTEE REPORTS – There were no reports at this time.
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PLANNER’S REPORT – Mr. Smith reported the Subdivision Regulations are moving along very slowly and he is still trying to get input on them.  He has received input from Water and Sewer, County Engineer, Jefferson Soil and Water Conservation District, and Health Department.  He is now trying to get input from the developers, real estate, etc.


The Mt. Pleasant Demolition had a small problem with the original environmental study identifying all the asbestos in the building.  A second environmental study was conducted and everything is back on track.


Nine different projects were submitted to Senator Brown’s office for the 2010 Federal Budget.  The total monetary amount requested was $59,150,000.00.


Eleven projects were submitted for the Stimulus package, they included the nine which were submitted to Senator Brown’s office plus two additional.  The total funding applied for now exceeds $62,000,000.00.


The Neighborhood Stabilization Program is coming up.  The Planner went out to Wilson Avenue and identified nine homes for demolition purposes.  This is one area which we plan to target.


All the Mayors and Township Trustees have received a Refuse survey.  This survey is for informational purposes only.  If down the road we start to engage in strategic planning, this information will be available to us.


There will be a Brownfield Task Force meeting here tomorrow at the Towers at 2:00 p.m. to discuss Brownfield sites and different types of monies available for Phase I and Phase II along with clean-up.  We will know in April if we received the USEPA Brownfield grant.

 DIRECTOR’S REPORT


FY2007 CDBG WATER GRANT IN RUSH RUN – This is moving forward.  We have administered two (2) grants through the office, one for the CDBG in the amount of $500,000.00 and the other was a GOA grant in the amount of $200,000.00.  The regional planning office has realized $14,763.00 in administrative dollars.  We have completed ten (10) of the twenty-two (22) LMI tap ins. 


FY2009 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM - We are going to start working on the FY2009 Program application.  Warren Township, Yorkville, and Irondale should be thinking about their project and building up consensus with the legislative authority on what their project is going to be.  We are still waiting to hear from the state as to the amount we will be receiving.


FY2008 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM –  We have contacted Clay at the engineers office asking him to start getting the information ready for the specs for the three paving projects in Ross, Island Creek, and Smithfield Townships.  Everyone has received the Emergency Home Repair applications and we are receiving a tremendous reply with the applications being spread throughout the county.  We are close to forty applications.  The deadline for the applications is March 11, 2009.


Mr. Mucci presented the Regional Planning Commission banner and brought to everyone’s attention the website for Regional Planning which was printed on the banner.  He explained the website is not completely up and is still under construction.  The Emergency Home Repair application is available on the website. Also posted presently on the website is the By Laws for the organization, a calendar which hasn’t been done yet, the Articles of Cooperation and we are building a data base.


STIMULUS PACKAGE – Mr. Mucci touched base on the Stimulus Package.  He asked everyone if they recalled back in July and August last year there were meetings held asking people to think about projects to be submitted for the stimulus package.  Out of that meeting and through other organizations throughout the county we have identified twenty two projects and they have been submitted for some funding.  Mr. Mucci is not sure how the funding is coming through.  Everyone keeps changing how the money is coming through the State.  We are still working through it.  Anyone can submit their own projects.  Mr. Mucci gave the following website for people to go to and submit a project:  www.recovery.ohio.gov. They are looking for projects that can be moved within 60 to 90 days.  Your plans, engineering study, environmental reviews all has to be complete.
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OHIO NEIGHBORHOOD STABILIZATION PLAN - The Ohio Department of Development held a couple of training programs to review how they were going to divide up monies within the State.  We ended up in a Region.  Our Region is Region 19.  We were awarded $1,454,364.00.  This sounds like a lot of money, but our Region consists of Noble, Monroe, Jefferson, Harrison, Guernsey, Belmont Counties, the Cities of Steubenville and Cambridge.  When you divide the funding between all of these there really isn’t a lot left to make a significant impact in any one area.  The state indicated that you had to pick targeted areas to make a substantial improvement.  Jefferson County ended up being awarded $140,000.00.  We had a housing meeting with the Committee and have identified areas with one of them being the area Bob spoke about (Wilson Avenue).  The good thing that came out of all of this is the six counties and two cities that are involved in this region had to have an application with a regional approach; they were looking for a lead agency to administer this grant.  The lead agency would be responsible for the application, all six counties projects, and payments to the contractors, they would need to administer the plan and it is a four year program.  With the authorization of the Board of County Commissioners, Regional Planning has agreed to be the lead agency.



We have received our final budget from the Board of Commissioners and copies were available.  Our budget which includes salaries, hospitalization and everything is $177,053.50.  


Last month the RPC meeting was cancelled and according to the By-Laws everyone must attend 8 out of the 10 scheduled meetings.  The Executive Board met two weeks ago to go over a lot of items and they decided that since the January meeting was cancelled due to weather conditions, that meeting will count as if everyone attended that meeting.


Ms. Tarr reported that the budget was available and as far as the January finances, those reports were available also, but not much activity was done financially due to not having a permanent budget to work with in January.

GUEST SPEAKER - Vice-President Bell introduced the speaker for the evening, Commissioner Thomas Graham.  Mr. Graham opened up by thanking all the trustees, mayors, and representatives for the work that they do in each of their entities.  He explained the Commissioners have a $170 million dollar budget.  Out of that $170 million dollar budget that goes into the County, the Commissioners only control $13 million of it.  What the departments do is submit what they like to have funded for their departments.  The Commissioners go over that and they look over all of that.  This year they were about $2 million dollars off in terms of what they were requesting and what the auditor says what money would be coming in.  Then the Commissioners have to go through each department and try to figure out where we can cut back.  They can’t do it straight across the board because the smaller departments can’t cut anymore as opposed to the larger departments.  There were two surpluses this year, one in Workers’ Compensation and the other in the Health Insurance.  Some of the Workers’ Compensation was used as a surplus.  Some cuts still had to be made in various departments, they are not getting as much as they did last year.  

Something that everyone should be proud of is the Industrial Park.  When Dr. Graham first became Commissioner there was only one business out there and it was leaving.  Due to the hard work of the Community Improvement Corporation (CIC) and the Commissioners over the last seven years or so, we have bumped up our funding to the CIC, we now have the Industrial Park about filled, at least five businesses out there.


In regards to the Budget, the Commissioners have no control over the Engineer’s budget or over the Water and Sewer.  The water and sewer monies come in from the customers.


The Commissioners are looking into county zoning.  In many cases it is a shame that you have a nice home and then there is a junk yard right beside it.  They are looking into county zoning.  It is a big process to get it going.


In regards to the Health Insurance, when he became Commissioner, it was $10 million dollars in debt.  His first year, Commissioners Scurti asked him to take the Health Insurance.  A committee was put together consisting of union workers, county workers, and some business workers on the outside.  A plan was put together and it has worked very well for six years.  We have been able to give money back to the employees and back to the various departments that pay in regards to the Health Insurance plans.
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A new animal shelter will be started soon.  Hopefully it will be ready by the end of the year.


The Commissioners have also been looking into the possibility of a Jefferson County Community Center depending on how the economic situation goes.  We think that would be nice out on 43 to have a Community Center.  Of course recreation money would have to be used to do that.  All or some of you apply for recreation money, so they would have to try to find a way to implement a process like that and get a study done; it is something which is being discussed.


A big problem is still the County jail.  It is a problem in terms of the budget.  The Sheriff does the best he can do with the situation he has.  Perhaps it shouldn’t had been built where it is at or perhaps it shouldn’t been built as big but we are stuck with it and we still owe millions and millions of dollars on that facility.  They tried three levies with reduction rates each time, but none were passed.  


Mr. Mucci introduced Mr. Lou Gentile from the Governors Office of Appalachia.  Mr. Gentile gave the Commission an update of the various activities currently going on in Columbus.


President Fabian apologized for being late, but explained he was on his way back from Columbus and thought he would be back sooner.  He explained to the Commission, according to the By-Laws, the Executive members (in addition to the Officers) need to be voted upon every year.  A motion was made by Mr. Brownlee to retain John Hartline on the Executive Board as a citizen representative; seconded by Mayor Thomas, motion passed unanimously.  A motion was made by Mr. Ellis to retain Carl Sgalla, Mayor Merl Sebring, and Frank Litva on the Executive Board; seconded by Mayor Geddis, motion passed unanimously.

NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be March 25, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers. 

ADJOURNMENT:
Mr. Kmatz moved that the meeting be adjourned; seconded by Mr. Vandeborne; motion carried

unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

